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A mild day and evening accompanied our guests as they joined us for 

our perennial late winter gala. Hosted by Richard Kingston and assisted by 

auctioneer Mike Little we coursed through an evening of spirits, food, en-

lightenment and buying opportunities for a variety of artistic, angling and 

crafted items. Keith Curley, TU Vice President for Eastern Conservation  

walked us through some significant successful projects keeping us abreast 

of how TU makes a difference.  

We helped find a new home for a beautiful Mossberg 20 gauge side by 

side shotgun, a 12 ft. fishing  kayak and fly fishing set up featuring a Win-

ston top of the line rod. The buckets were stuffed with tickets for some 

great bargains and the silent bidders found a wealth of  items highlighted 

by exceptional offerings  of trout and salmon flies.. Mike Little found  buy-

ers for prints, quilts, flies, and trips to name a few of the featured items.  

(Continued on page 6) 

Basil Woods Jr Trout Unlimited  

 Youth Fishing Day 

April 16 at 9 AM  

Merrill Park East Concord 
The best place for kids is outdoors! Come to East Concord   

 

 

 

 

 

 

Then  

Discover Wild NH  

Hazen Drive Concord  

* Be under 16  

* Catch some of  the over 

300 fish in the pondõ   

* No license needed . 

* Bring your own gear or 

use ours 

* Burgers on the grill too!  

* Have FUN!!!!!!!!!!!  
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Presidential Commentary - Alex Hicks 

    Hi Folks,  

What a busy month it has been!  

Traditionally, March is always 

busy ð but this year weõve man-

aged to pack more in than ever. 

Members of the chapter have 

been working on outreach pro-

grams and raising money for 

conservation efforts.  April looks just as busy ð 

which is a good thing.  With all of the opportuni-

ties to get out and see each other, I hope youõve 

been able to be there and enjoy the fun.  

One of my favorite events for catching up 

with friends is the annual banquet. This yearõs 

banquet was great, as always. The Banquet 

Committee certainly knows what they are do-

ing. This was the chapterõs 28th  banquet. Iõve 

been going to the banquets for a long time ð ten 

years or more, and I continue to be impressed 

with the hard work put in by the committee and 

those that create and donate items for the auc-

tion. There are more handmade (with care and 

attention) items at the chapterõs banquet than 

any other I attend.  If you havenõt been to a ban-

quet, youõre really missing out! 

The fly tying classes are over for the season. 

Chapter volunteers were in as instructors to 

help folks (many of them chapter members) ei-

ther learn the basics or sharpen their existing 

skills of fly tying. Aside from the great instruc-

tion and insight (which is incredibly good ð like-

ly the best youõll find anywhere) the classes are 

another great opportunity to catch up with folks 

and see how things are going.  With the weekly 

classes, the pace is relaxed and offers plenty of 

time for individualized instruction and conver-

sation.   

There was another opportunity for fly tying 

instruction ð a day at MainStreet BookEnds in 

Warner. This was a great venue and it was nice 

to see familiar faces and make new friends. I 

was only able to visit at the end, but it was clear 

that it was a well -attended event and that folks 

were having a good time.  If you havenõt had a 

chance to visit MainStreet BookEnds, you 

should stop by. Visit the other shops in Warner, 

too ð itõs a great community. 

Preparations for this summerõs Warner Riv-

er Watershed Project have been underway, too. 

In this newsletter, there will be details on the 

Embrace a Stream grant the chapter received 

to help with our outreach efforts. Through the 

great work of Chris Connors and George Em-

bley of the chapter, and Ben Nugent of Fish 

and Game, weõre in a great position to spread 

the word about assessment results and how im-

portant it is to protect the watershed. For com-

plete details, be sure to come to the chapter 

meeting on April 21 st ð where Ben and George 

have a presentation on the watershed and the 

work that is being done. If you want to follow 

along with the work this summer, check out the 

blog that Chris Connors has put together for 

the project here: https//

warnerriverwatershedconservationpro-

ect.wordpress.com  

Donõt worry if you lose the link ð weõll have 

it on the chapter website, too.   

So, between getting seeds started too early 

or heading out to the lakes to watch the boats 

make their slow circles, be sure to visit or reach 

out to us and catch up.  There are plenty of op-

portunities ð Youth Fishing day, Wild New 

Hampshire Day, the chapter meeting, and the 

chapter picnic are all on the way. Hope to see 

you there!  

~Alex   

 

  

https://warnerriverwatershedconservationproject.wordpress.com/
https://warnerriverwatershedconservationproject.wordpress.com/
https://warnerriverwatershedconservationproject.wordpress.com/
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MainStreet BookEnds  and Basil Woods Team Up  for Fly -Tying  
                                       

hƴ ǘƘŜ ǿŀǊƳ {ŀǘǳǊŘŀȅΣ aŀǊŎƘ мфΣ aŀƛƴ{ǘǊŜŜǘ .ƻƻƪ9ƴŘǎ  ƘƻǎǘŜŘ  ǘƘŜ .ŀǎƛƭ ²ƻƻŘǎ  /ƘŀǇǘŜǊ ƻŦ  ¢Ǌƻǳǘ 
¦ƴƭƛƳƛǘŜŘΩǎ ŦǊŜŜ ƅȅ-ǘȅƛƴƎ ŘŜƳƻǎ ŀƴŘ ƛƴǎǘǊǳŎǝƻƴΦ ƛƴ ²ŀǊƴŜǊΣ bI Φ CǊƻƳ фΥлл  ǘƻ мΥлл  Ŧƻƭƪǎ ƻŦ ŀƭƭ ŀƎŜǎ 
ǎǘǊŜŀƳŜŘ ƛƴǘƻ ǘƘŜ ǿŀǊƳƭȅ ƭƛǘ ōŜŀƳŜŘ ōŀŎƪ ǊƻƻƳ ƎŀƭƭŜǊȅ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ aŀƛƴ{ǘǊŜŜǘ .ƻƻƪŜƴŘǎ ŀƭƭŜƎŜŘƭȅ ǘƻ ŜȄǇŜǊƛπ
ŜƴŎŜ ŀƴŘ ƭŜŀǊƴ ŀōƻǳǘ ǘȅƛƴƎ ƅƛŜǎΦ  ²Ŝ ŘƛŘ ǎƻƳŜ ƻŦ ǘƘŀǘΣ ōǳǘ ǊŜŀƭƭȅ ǿŜ ƘŀŘ ŀ ƭƻǾŜƭȅ ŜƴŘ ƻŦ ǿƛƴǘŜǊ Ǿƛǎƛǘ ƛƴ ŀ 
ƳŀǊǾŜƭƻǳǎ ƛƴǝƳŀǘŜ ǎŜǩƴƎ ƻŦ ŀǊǘΣ ŎǊŀƊ ŀƴŘ ōƻƻƪǎΦ ²Ŝ ǇǊƻōŀōƭȅ ǎƛƎƴŜŘ ǳǇ ǎƻƳŜ ƴŜǿ ƳŜƳōŜǊǎ ŀƴŘ ƛƳπ
ǇŀǊǘŜŘ ŀ ŦŜǿ ōƛǘǎ ƻŦ ƛƴǎǘǊǳŎǝƻƴ ŀƴŘ ƭƛƪŜƭȅ ǇƛǉǳŜŘ ǘƘŜ ƛƴǘŜǊŜǎǘ ƻŦ ŀ ŦŜǿ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ŀǊǘ ƻŦ ǘȅƛƴƎ ƅƛŜǎ ŀǘ ƭŜŀǎǘ L 
ƘƻǇŜ ǎƻΦ  ! ǊŀƊ ƻŦ ŜȄǇŜǊƛŜƴŎŜŘ ǝŜǊǎ ƎŀǾŜ ŀǿŀȅ ǎƻƳŜ ŬƴŜ ƅƛŜǎ  ŀƴŘ ǉǳƛǘŜ ŦǊŀƴƪƭȅ ǎƻƳŜ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ǊƻƻƪƛŜ ǝŜǊǎ 
ŘƛŘ ǉǳƛǘŜ ǿŜƭƭ ǘƻƻΦ  [ƻƻƪ ƻǳǘ ǘǊƻǳǘΗΗ 

(Continued on page 4) 

 Basil W. Woods, Jr. Chapter  

Receives $4,000 Embrace -A-Stream Grant  
 
The Basil W. Woods, Jr.  Chapter of Trout Unlimited has received a grant of $4,000 through the Trout Unlim-

ited national Embrace-A-Stream grant program. This grant, together with additional chapter funds, will be used to 
hire a seasonal intern who will coordinate our 2016 Stream Crossing Assessment and Outreach Campaign.   
               
This will be the fifth year of the Warner River Watershed Conservation Project, a joint partnership of the Basil 

Woods Chapter, NH Fish & Game, the Warner Conservation Commission, and local volunteers. During this yearôs 
campaign, the partners will gather  data  on habitat fragmentation by continuing road-stream crossing assessments 
in the Andrew Brook sub watershed and will be implementing a new outreach program for watershed communities 
and landowners identified as having property on wild brook trout streams.  Site visits will be conducted with inter-
ested landowners to demonstrate the value of these streams through electrofishing and macro-invertebrate sam-
pling.   The project objectives are to promote stewardship of these valuable streams and to identify resources and 
opportunities to conserve the watershed and its high water quality. 
ñWeôre thrilled to be able to take the next steps toward conserving this watershed, thanks to this Embrace-A-

Stream grant,ò said Alex Hicks, Basil Woods Chapter President. ñThe results of our previous fish and habitat sur-
veys identify a high quality watershed with plenty of  wild brook trout and excellent water quality.  This is a water-
shed that is well worth preserving.   With this grant, we can take a proactive approach toward increasing its resili-
ence to the pressures of future development and climate change.ò  
Embrace-A-Stream is a matching grant program administered by Trout Unlimited that awards funds to local 

chapters and councils for cold-water fisheries conservation. Since its inception in 1975, the grant program has fund-
ed more than 1,000 individual projects for a total of $4.4 million in direct cash grants. Local chapters and councils 
contributed an additional $13 million in cash and in-kind services to EAS funded projects, for a total investment of 
more than $17 million. 
This year, a total of $84,941 was awarded to 26 chapters and councils, for projects restoring stream habitat, 

improving fish passage, and protecting water quality in 18 different states from coast to coast. The grant program is 
funded almost entirely by individual donations from Trout Unlimited members and conservation-minded individu-
als who know that local restoration projects, led by local volunteers, can make a big difference in improving the 
health and habitat in our nationôs rivers and streams. 

I am sure by now you are aware of the chapterõs intimate involvement with the Warner 

watershed. It has been surveyed and studied over the past few years and shortly additional 

projects will be undertaken for stream improvement and conservation.  This grant is the 

latest in our efforts to move the project forward and achieve our cold water objectives for 

the Warner River.  Please join us this month at our monthly meeting for a complete update 

from George Embley Basil Woodsõ Conservation Officer  and Warner River Project Leader.  

Our project is but one of two active efforts designed to preserve the Warner River. Below 

is a press release that outlines an effort to further protect and manage this natural re-

source. 
Continued on page 4) 
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THE WARNER RIVER IS BEING CONSIDERED FOR NOMINATION TO  

THE NH RIVER MANAGEMENT & PROTECTION PROGRAM 
 

Please join us for a public information and outreach meeting: 
7pm, Wednesday, April 20th, 2016, Warner Town Hall. 

 
The Warner River Nomination Committee, made up of representatives from Bradford, Warner, Sutton, Webster, 

Hopkinton, the Warner Energy Committee, NH Fish & Game Department, Basil Woods Trout Unlimited and the Cen-
tral NH Regional Planning Commission (CNHRPC) is considering nominating the Warner River to NHôs River Man-
agement and Protection Program (RMPP), as described by RSA 483, where it would join the Merrimack, Contoocook 
and sixteen other NH rivers designated as having outstanding natural and cultural resources. 
The RMPP program was established in 1988 to give communities a collective local voice to make recommenda-

tions and advise the state on future development along their rivers. A seed grant from the New England Grassroots 
Foundation has enabled the nomination committee to receive assistance from CNHRPC to compile documentation 
required for the nomination. With the nomination document near completion, the group is reaching out to towns and 
landowners within the watershed for feedback and support.  
If the Warner River receives the local support necessary to achieve designated status, the legislature and Gover-

nor will adopt the Warner River into the RMPP and a Local Advisory Committee (LAC) would be formed. Made up of 
volunteers representing a variety of river interests and each of the communities within the watershed, the LAC would 
be responsible for developing a River Corridor Management Plan which would document the riverôs existing condi-
tions and make recommendations to sustain the river and the surrounding watershed for generations to come. The 
Warner River designation will complement the already designated Contoocook River, to which it is a main tributary. 
More information about NHôs RMPP can be found here: bit.ly/nhdesrivers. Learn more about NHôs designated 

rivers and their respective management plans here: bit.ly/designatedrivernh. Our meeting minutes are here: 
bit.ly/1pO1IW3. 

(Continued from page 3) 

hǳǊ ƘƻǎǘŜǎǎ YŀǘƘŜǊƛƴŜ bŜǾƛƴǎ ǿŜƭŎƻƳŜŘ ǳǎ ƛƴǘƻ ƘŜǊ ǎǇŀŎŜ ŦǊŜǎƘƭȅ ǇǊŜǇŀǊŜŘ ŦǊƻƳ ŀ ǇǊŜǾƛƻǳǎ ŜǾŜƴƛƴƎ Ǝŀƭπ
ƭŜǊȅ ŜǾŜƴǘΦ L ŎƻǳƭŘ ǎǝƭƭ ŦŜŜƭ ǘƘŜ ŦŜǎǝǾƛǝŜǎ ŀǎ L ŜȅŜŘ ǘƘŜ ƭƻŎŀƭ ŀǊǝǎǘǎ ǇŀƛƴǝƴƎǎΣ ǎƪŜǘŎƘŜǎ ŀƴŘ ǇƘƻǘƻǎΦ LŦ ǿŜ ŘƛŘ 
ƴƻǘ ƳŜŜǘ ǳǇ ǿƛǘƘ ȅƻǳ ƛǘ ǿŀǎ ȅƻǳǊ ƭƻǎǎΦ ! ƎǊŜŀǘ ǝƳŜΦ /ƘŜŎƪ ƻǳǘ ǘƘŜ ǇƛŎǘǳǊŜǎ ōŜƭƻǿ ŀƴŘ ōŜ ǎǳǊŜ ǘƻ ƭƻƻƪ ŦƻǊ ǳǎ 
ǘƘŜǊŜ ŀƎŀƛƴ ŀƴŘ ŘƻƴΩǘ ƴƻǘ Ƴƛǎǎ aŀƛƴ{ǘǊŜŜǘ .ƻƻƪ9ƴŘǎ ŀ ǇƭŀŎŜ ŦƻǊ ȅƻǳ ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜ ǿƘƻƭŜ ŦŀƳƛƭȅ ǘƻ ǾƛǎƛǘΦ ! 
ōƻƻƪǎǘƻǊŜ ŀǎ ƛǘ ǎƘƻǳƭŘ ōŜΤ ŀ ŎƻƳƳǳƴƛǘȅ ƎŜƳΦ   

 

(Continued from page 3) 



 

PAGE 5 TROUTLINES  APRIL   2016 

 

NH Trout Unlimited Weighs in On Northern Pass  
Below is an excerpt from Tom Ives letter highlighting  some of the remaining weakness of the Northern Pas 

proposal and suggesting strongly which of the alternative would be preferred. Take a look and stay tuned as we 

try to shepherd one of the largest environmental impacts in the state to successful conclusion.  

                     March 22, 2016  
TUôs principle concern regarding Northern Pass is the potential impact native and wild Eastern Brook Trout (EBT), a spe-

cies of ñGreatest Conservation Needò in the 2015 NH Wildlife Action Plan.  The EBT has also been a focal species for extensive 
interagency and NGO research (See the Eastern Brook Trout Joint Venture. http://easternbrooktrout.org) because of its dramatic 
declines throughout its original range.  While EBT has been eliminated through much of its range, northern New England re-
mains a relative stronghold for this fish and an area where habitat protection and restoration are deemed especially important.   
TU employs a scientific staff that has done extensive research on the impacts of climate change on coldwater species, in-

cluding EBT.  It is now clear that as the climate warms, trout are especially at risk because of their temperature limited habitat 
requirements.  For example, EBT are known to become temperature stressed at levels exceeding 68 degrees F, and mortality can 
result when temperatures remain above 70 degrees F for any extended period. 
TU members in NH have reviewed the section of the SEC report (Appendix 33) regarding cold water fisheries.  We have 

concerns that the data provided do not support the conclusions made in the report, specifically that new crossings of small head-
water streams that hold Eastern Brook Trout (EBT) and other cold water obligate fish and macroinvertebrates, will not be nega-
tively impacted by the opening of the forest canopy.  Specifically, we discussed our concerns with fishery scientists at Trout 
Unlimited (Dr. Jack Williams and Dr. Shawn Rummell) and Dr. Jennifer Jacobs (Professor of Civil and Environmental Engi-
neering at UNH) they suggested that the documentation of the methodology used in the report, the data points used in the models 
and the results of the model are not sufficient to support the conclusion that EBT will not be negatively affected by the open-
ing of previously closed canopy riparian zones on these small streams.  
Further, we note that in Figure 12 of Appendix 33, the graphs show consistently higher predicted temperatures in these 

small streams after clearing, and that the maximum July temperatures projected are substantially above those at which EBT can 
survive.  (See attached Figure 12).  Young EBT begin to experience stress at 68 degrees F, and mortality is likely for any extend-
ed period over 68.  Adult fish can tolerate temperatures up to about 77 degrees F but only for short amounts of time.  Any rea-
sonable reading of Figure 12 indicates that the model predicts maximum temperatures above that lethal to EBT in the major 
of the streams listed, yet the conclusion of the report is that there would be no significant impact on EBT. 
Therefore we respectfully request that the section of the SEC application on fishery impacts be thoroughly reviewed by 

qualified scientists, and revised as appropriate. 
These small streams often remain cold primarily because of complete canopy cover from the forested landscape.  Where 

canopy cover is eliminated, on hot summer days, solar radiation can create stream temperatures that exceed that needed for sur-
vival of EBT.  This can have two negative impacts:  First the sun exposed streambed, partially submerged boulders and stream 
water become too warm for EBT survival.  Second, this ñpulseò of warm water travels downstream making additional distances 
of stream habitat too warm for EBT survival.  This can result in both mortality of small ñyoung of yearò EBT and prevent larger 
fish from travelling upstream to colder water refuges. 
If such clearings are temporary, and trees are permitted to re-grow and provide shade, the impact can be short term 

(measured in years), but if power line corridors are frequently cut to keep vegetation low, the impact can be permanent, resulting 
in the loss of both upstream and downstream EBT habitat.  None of the report addresses the potential impact on these streams 
from climate change, which presumably will further exacerbate temperature stresses on cold water obligate species.   
TUôs Preferred Alternative: 
It is clear that any construction alternative has the potential to create short-term impacts on EBT and other coldwater spe-

cies.  Storm events that overwhelm storm water protection measures are not uncommon and climate change has increased the 
frequency of such events in the past few decades. 
Because any construction poses short term impacts, TU is primarily concerned that whatever alternative is chosen, that Best 

Management Practices not only be proposed, but diligently adhered to at every stage of construction. 
Our concern about longer-term impacts is greatest for the above ground transmission line corridor.  
Underground alternatives, have considerably lower long term impacts on surface waters, and in most cases (except where 

existing transportation or transmission corridors are not used) would occur in already disturbed areas.  The underground alterna-
tives clearly pose a lower long-term threat to coldwater fisheries, given the much smaller area of watershed that would be affect-
ed by construction. 
In light of the above concerns, the NH TU Council strongly urges that if the project is approved the SEC should re-

quire that the line be buried throughout Coos and Grafton County.  We oppose the construction of the proposed above 
ground transmission line anywhere in Coos or Grafton County and in any other location where existing wild and native 
EBT populations are most robust and where above ground construction has the greatest potential to negatively effect this 
species of special concern. 

 
Sincerely, 
 
Tom Ives, TU NH Council Chair 
On behalf of the NH TU Council 

 

http://easternbrooktrout.org
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Newsletter Information  
 Troutlines is published September through May. Chapter members 
who have given TU national their e-mail address will receive an e-mail 

notice from us through the TU national server that the latest newsletter 
is online at our chapter website.  Paper copies are sent to members 

who donõt have an e-mail address listed with TU national.  
 We periodically get returned emails announcing the newsletter is 

available on line.  Almost always this happens because your e-mail ad-
dress has changed. Please log onto the TU national website and update 

your email address so we can stay in touch. Only you can do it. 
 If you would prefer to receive paper copies of Troutlines rather 

than electronic copies, drop us a line to either our     e-mail or mailing 
address.  If you now receive a paper copy and would prefer to read it 

online, drop us a note and update your membership  information with 

TU national. 
Basil Woods Jr. Chapter TU  

PO Box 3302  
Concord  NH   03302 -3302   

www.concordtu.org  

e-mail:  concordtu@yahoo.com  
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April 21, 2016  

 

May 19, 2016     

 

 

Youth Fishing Day  

 

Chapter Meeting  

 

Basil Woods Jr. Picnic  

All chapter meetings start at 

 6:00 PM, Social and Flytying   

7 PM Program  

At the Society for the  

Protection of New Hampshire Forests,  

54 Portsmouth Street,  Concord  

unless posted  otherwise  

Calendar  

 
 

 

Fly Tying class are now in the past. This years class was a clinical success as we graduat-

ed some excellent fly tiers all capable of filling their fly boxes with quality fish catchers.  

The small ratio of students to instructors proved a winning formula and the inclusion of 

some budding students did not hurt either.  

Plans are already underway to further expand our offering for next year; so mark your 

calendars and update your Christmas list for the next edition of  Basil Woods Fly Tying.  

Fly Tying Classes 

Of course we took this time to honor those who have made significant commitments to our chap-

ter and its projects.  

  

 This yearõs the Silver Trout Award went to Diane Timmins for her long 

standing commitment to Basil Woods Jr  projects. Her time, energy, expertise 

and good cheer have made her welcome partner in the field.  Diane is the Brook 

Trout biologist for NHF&G.   Basil Woods chapter members as well as other TU 

chapters have worked with her on radio tracking projects  on the Magalloway 

River and the Dead Diamond in the College Grant.   We have jointly pit tagged 

Brook trout on several Nash stream tributaries . Diane is founder and an active 

participant in the Eastern Brook Trout Joint Venture, a conservation effort 

throughout the eastern United States with a mission to protect and enhance 

eastern brook trout populations and their habitats  

 

  The Basil Woods Jr. Award was presented to Peter Denoncourt. Peter has 

been with the chapter for seemingly forever. Whatever the task, what ever the 

need; Peter is there to insure the success of whatever we are doing. Peter is a 

board member, a local business man and one of our key links to the Concord 

community connecting us to businesses, schools, clubs, donors, and  adminis-

trators in our fair capital city.  Wherever TU meets the community Peter is 

there. Donõt overlook his outdoor skill either; a New Hampshire Guide, Peter 

finds fish when others donõt. You will likely find him on the stream; I do all the 

time.  
 

(Continued from page 1) 

Diane Timmins  
 

Alex Hicks President  
Basil Woods Jr Trout Unlimited 

Peter Denoncourt 
 

Alex Hicks President  
Basil Woods Jr Trout Unlimited 


